

Between Nationalism and Beaconism: How Do Chinese Students in the United States Think of the Social and Cultural Issues

Jun Wang¹ and Henry L. Cheng[#]

¹Nansha College Preparatory Academy, Shenzhen, China [#]Advisor

ABSTRACT

This study investigated how Chinese people in the U.S. view racism and racial issues from the perspective of Chinese university students in the U.S. The research is based on Critical Race Theory (CRT) to define racism and found that the majority of Chinese college students regard the situation as a problematic one, and they are supportive of civil rights movements such as Stop Asian Hate. Additionally, though most of the interviewees have not heard of CRT, through their responses to other questions, they show acceptance of the concepts of CRT; for example, almost all of the interviewees responded that they would consider racism as a social problem instead of a personal one.

Background and Literature Review

The Chinese university students in the US formed a unique group within the Asian communities which is between Asian Americans and the new immigrants who were not educated in the US. However, there is quite few current research on this group of people who are not US citizens but also should be regarded as a critical unique part of the U.S. society. Contemporarily, there are a few studies about Chinese university students in the US and the new generation of Chinese immigrants. The majority of the studies are focused on Asian Americans or old generation immigrants, such as the 2012 Pew Research Center study, which exhibited the Asian American community as the fastest-growing group in the United States, as well as the highest level of education and household income (The Rise of Asian American, 2012). Fan et al.'s study demonstrates the anti-China discrimination from the United States would increase Chinese international students' support toward the Chinese government (Fan et al., 2020).

Currently, Chinese people in the U.S. are in a quite awkward position: they are the victims of Asian Hate. Chinese people that came to the U.S. during the 1980s and 1990s showed pro-racism attitudes towards the BLM movement and other civil rights movements within the U.S. (Thanawala, 2021). This study was done investigate and understand how the Chinese youth studying in the US higher education system view racial issues and other social justice issues. Its implication include helping Chinese students in the U.S. and the Chinese community as a whole to build a stronger bond with other communities, as well as helping the U.S. society to understand and somehow to predict the future of the Chinese community in the U.S.

The research is based on these assumptions: 1. The difference in the time period and sociological condition of the local society would cause different motivations of immigration. 2. Immigrants with more diversity cultural views would be easier to accept Critical Race Theory (CRT), a concept that argues that rather than only being a product of people's prejudice, racism is embedded in the legal and political system, or similar theories because such theories would help immigrants understand the anti-racial discrimination movements of other races and make them sensitive to racial equality. 3. Immigrants who were educated in the U.S. will be more accepting of racial equality, CRT and other progressive ideologies.



Development of Chinese American Community

It is documented that in the year 1785 the first four Chinese men arrived at the shore of Baltimore, the Chinese American community has grown into the largest origin group among Asian Americans with a population of 5.4 million (Budiman and Ruiz, 2021). The Chinese made up the largest student group in the U.S. In the year 2020, Currently there are 372,532 Chinese international students studying in the United States (Duffin, 2020).

The early Chinese immigrants were mainly laborers. The immigration took off in 1849 of the "Gold Rush" and continued to grow during the "railroad-building boom from 1864 to 1869 (Chinese-Americans 1785-: Home). While working for the Panama Railroad construction, despite the promise of getting paid 25 dollars per month, Chinese workers only received a few dollars from their American employers, with the excuse that the rest was retained as a payment for the ocean passage and food; records of the local newspaper mentioned that Chinese laborers were frequently seen on streets begging for food, and the suicide rate was at a distressing level.-(Cohen, 1971, 311). Fast forward to today, for Chinese international students, their financial situation is much well off than the laborers of the 19th century. In a randomized survey done by Chao. et al., roughly one-third of Chinese international students studying in the U.S. have an annual income of over 75k U.S. dollars (Chao, 2017, 264), making them have better living standards as well as more capable of perusing education in the United States.

Different Immigration Motivations Between Different Generations

For the earlier generations of Chinese immigrants before the 1980s, the motivation for their immigration mainly was the contrast of poverty and wealth. In the mid-19th century, China went through an economic depression known as the "Daoguang Depression" from 1820 to 1850, along with social and political crises that ripped Qing dynasty apart (von Glahn, 2017); meanwhile, in the United States, the economy was growing fast with the first phase of industrialization already taken place, increasing the production and the economy rapidly (Economic Growth and the Early Industrial Revolution). According to the neoclassical economics theory of immigration, which states that people tend to migrate from places where laborers are cheap to places where laborers are scarce and expensive (Massey et al. 1993). This explains why majority of the first generation of Chinese immigrants were laborers. Differently, the Chinese international students nowadays are motivated to study in the U.S. due to the fact that only five universities from China Mainland made it to the top 100 universities 2021 list in the QS World University Ranking compared to Twenty-seven American universities (QS Quacquarelli Symonds, 2021). What's more, Chinese education resources are highly scarce and competitive, making it difficult for students to get into a nice university (Chao et al., 2017, 258; Zhu, 2020, 43). According to the social network theory (Jasso, 2011), when Chinese international students return to China from the United States and praise the U.S. education, or exhibit the phenomenon that they on average they get paid more than domestic students (Chao et al., 2017, 258), more Chinese families are swayed to send their children to the US to pursue their education. Under such circumstances, more and more Chinese families send their children abroad seeking education, with the United States being one of the destinations.

Changing Motivations, Unchanging Discrimination

All generations of Chinese immigrants might have experienced difficulties in cultural integration in different times and different ways. The early Chinese laborers were not welcome in the United States because of the idea that Chinese laborers were taking too much of the local jobs. In response to this, in 1882, the United States Congress passed the Chinese Exclusion Act, which suspends Chinese laborers from immigrating to the U.S. for 10 years as well as requiring every Chinese traveler with documents identifying their status (Chinese Immigration and the Chinese Exclusion Acts). This eventually turned into an anti-Chinese riot in 1885 in Seattle. Labor organizations started the campaign with violence and slogans like "The Chinese Must Go", which was supported by newspapers articles talking about the



integrities of Chinese, for matters such as the unreliability of Chinese witnesses, or the uncleanness of China Town (Karlin, 1948, 103). To this day in the U.S., though the lives of the Chinese or minority population as a whole see a significant improvement.

Some Chinese international students are still experiencing anti-Asian racism. A 2020 report published by Stop AAPI Hate Campaign found that about 25% of Asian American youth have experienced anti-Asian racism, includes cyberbullying, verbal harassment, even physical assaults (Cruz et al., 2020). Additionally, because of the US-China political relations, the Chinese community in the US is often criticized because of their association with China. Due to the strain on the Sino-U.S. relationship in 2020, the United States criticized China of stealing technologies and revoked more than 1000 visas for Chinese students and researchers. (Togoh, 2020). During the pandemic, COVID-19 being referred to as the "Chinese virus" repetitively in public resulted in 1.2 million anti-Asian hashtags on Twitter as well as a 150% increase for violent anti-Asian hate crimes (Hart, 2021).

Despite all the chaos, the financial status of Chinese international students in the U.S. has significantly improved since the 19th century. Their motivations changed as well, with the early generation of immigrants in the U.S. were here to make money, while contemporarily, people are motivated by education. However, the difficulties to fit in with the U.S. culture and society have remained the same.

Asian People's Participation in Politics

In response to the discrimination they have faced, the Chinese community in the U.S. has made continuous efforts to defend their civil rights and to build their own narration of their own stories. According to some stereotypes, some views may regard the Asian American community generally as relatively politically inactive, both under-represented in terms of voters' turnout rate which is lower than that of the black and white community (Jacob, 2021), and politicians in office (Dugyala, 2021). However, this situation changed at least in 2020 as Asian American population experienced increased discriminations and hate crimes. The Asian population became the group with the second largest relative increase in voters' turnout (Ghitza et.al.); in 2021, followed by the Atlanta shooting, Stop Asian Hate Movement erupted around the U.S.

Methods

This qualitative study investigates the Chinese university students' opinions on racism and racial issues by conducting one-on-one interviews. 12 Chinese students who studied or are studying in the United States were selected (Table 1). The interviewees were ensured to have the experience of studying in the U.S. before the COVID-19 quarantine so that the participants had a relatively complete experience with the U.S. society. During the interview, interviewees were asked questions on these categories: background information, experience with racism, and opinions on the more generalized United States politics & social issues.

Table 1

Student	Location	Education Degree	Major	Time in the U.S. (Year)
Student 1	Arizona	Undergraduate	Undecided	5 years
Student 2	California	Juris Doctor	Law	3 years
Student 3	Massachusetts	Undergraduate	Business Administration, Psychology	6 years
Student 4	D.C., Illinois	PhD	International Relations, Political Science	3 years
Student 5	California, New Jer-	Master	Political Science, Com-	3 years
	sey		puter Science	



Student 6	California	PhD	Anthropology	6 years
Student 7	New York	Undergraduate	Political Science, China	4 years
			Studies	
Student 8	New Jersey	Undergraduate	Public Relation	3 years
Student 9	Missouri	Undergraduate	International Relation, Po-	4 years
			litical Science	
Student 10	California	Master	Education	3 years
Student 11	California	Undergraduate	Sociology, Filmmaking	4 years

Results

Cultural Integration

The majority of the interviewees found there may be some difficulties to fit in the U.S. culture. Student 5 said that her friend had conflict with her employer for her habit of taking nap at noon, which is common in the Chinese culture, which could potentially be one of the reasons of her failing to complete the probation period.

My friend had a conflict with her employer because he was not understanding of her probation habit, and she could not finish her probation period because of this.

We also asked participants if they have friends that are not Chinese, and the majority of the responses we received is not a lot, ranging from 4-5, while some interviewees, such as student 9, said that he has 20-30 friends of different races and ethnicities, and student 3 described that she had more friends from other nationalities than Chinese friends. Student 1 said that among these, the majority were still Asian classmates, and there was seldom interaction with other races. Student 4 said the cultural difference was the major obstacle.

I found that Chinese and Americans are quite culturally different. For example, Chinese people usually go out with friends to shopping malls, while their non-Chinese friends-typically go hiking and do competitive sports.

Student 4 adds, "Those Chinese students not interested in staying in the US for the long-term don't see a meaningful reason to fit in."

Racism Incidents

When being asked if they have experienced any form of racism, student 1, 2, 3, 5, 9, 10, 11 reported that they went through at least one racism incident; student 4, 6, 7, 8 did not experience any racism, but students 4, 7 reported that at least one of their friends has experienced racism incidents. Most of the events were at the micro-level. Student 1 who had a man on the bus yelling at him to get out of the bus, student 9 reported that his football teammates sometimes make racist jokes with him. There are also a few cases of structural racism; student 2 who is studying Judiciary Doctor, states that one of her professors was made racist remarks on his social media connecting the Chinese community with COVID-19.

Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic



When asked if the name-calling-such as "Chinese Virus" and "Kung Flu" had an impact on their daily lives, all of the participants responded positively. Such finding is consistent with other responses. Out of 7 participants who experienced racism, 4 encountered racism after the pandemic started. Some more extreme cases were mentioned by some interviewees. Student 4 reported she was being directly called "coronavirus" by a stranger; Student 3 was being called "Chinese Virus" by a child who appeared to be 4 to 5 years old on the street.

The Efforts of Schools on Pursuing Racial Equality

All of the participants stated that they are aware of the school's racism reporting procedure as most of them recalled from the school's orientation-

Opinions on Civil Rights Movements

The majority of the participants showed a positive reaction towards Stop Asian Hate movement (SAH). The majority of the interviewees believed that these movements are definitely something worth to be done since these movements care about social justice and having Chinese people in the U.S. participating in such movement will benefit the Chinese community in the U.S. as well. However, the majority of interviewees did not take part physically in the SAH rally for some other concerns. Student 5 expressed her concern that being in a large crowd which do not wear masks might enhance the risk of contracting COVID-19. Some participants made efforts to contribute to racial equality. For example, Student 11 made documentaries to speak out for the Asian Community and to promote the Stop Asian Hate movement; student 2 delivered public speeches on SAH rallies; student 4 established a remote community to share information about CRT and other progressive issues; and student 6 who is a PhD at political science conducted research on racial policies.

Opinions on the former administration

When being asked about their opinions regarding to the former U.S. administration, all of the interviewees responded negatively. For example, student 11 said it was "irresponsible", using phrases such as the-"Chinese Virus". Student 5 described that there was increased hate during the pandemic against Chinese.

We also asked if participants had any experience with the pro-Trump Chinese community, and we found that the church goers among the Chinese community are more likely to encounter Trump supporters. Student 5 stated that the majority of the community at Churches, mostly made up of old Chinese immigrants or American born Chinese. Such finding is consistent with Lin's work, showing some Chinese American Christians are quite conservative which makes them to have a strong motivation to support Trump (Lin, 2020). Student 9 mentioned that only a very low number of his classmates with mainland backgrounds participating in Church activities.

Discussion and Conclusion

The research found that racism is not an uncommon experience for Chinese students in the U.S. The majority of the incidents are verbal assaults, which is consistent with the Stop Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders (AAPI) Hate National Report which exhibits 68.1% of racist incidents against Asian being verbal harassment (Jeung, 2021). Racist incidents experienced by participants were more common after the pandemic, which is consistent with a report from Pew Research Center, showing that about four in ten Americans expressed increased racism with Asians after the COVID-19 pandemic (Pew Research Center, 2020).



The research also discovered that the majority of Chinese students were supportive of the Stop Asian Hate Movement, but it is also worth noting that the majority of the interviewees did not participate in a BLM or SAH protest physically due to safety reasons.

The research was done in the form of one-on-one interview to explore the integration situation among Chinese college students studying in the U.S., investigate the students' experience for racism and their political views It can be concluded that while college campuses are generally a safe place with seldom violent attacks, the Chinese students often have trouble fitting in the local society, and sometimes face systematic racism from in various settings, with the number increasing after the COVID-19 pandemic.

The paper contributes to the movement of racial equality in the United States by providing a point of view of Chinese university students. Future research could investigate ways that could motivate Chinese people in the U.S. to learn and care about the issue of racial equality.

Limitations

Due to the fact that the research was done in China while the U.S. was still in lockdown, the participants were selected from researchers' social network. However, authors tried their best to diversify interviewees by selecting interviewees from different states, different majors, different universities/colleges, different industries and different genders.

Acknowledgements

Foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my mentor Henry Lyu Cheng for the continuous support throughout the research with his immense knowledge, patience, and professionalism. I felt lucky to have him as my mentor as the things I learned in this research would benefit me throughout my academic life. Besides my mentor, I would also like to thank my advisor Huabin Xu for her encouragements and thoughtful advice. Thirdly, I thank the teaching assistant Yangboya He for the advice, helpful criticisms, and helping to organize the interviews. Last but not least, I would like to acknowledge China House for organizing this project.

References

Budiman, Abby, and Neil G. Ruiz. *Key Facts about Asian Americans, a Diverse and Growing Population*. Accessed May 22, 2021. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2021/04/29/key-facts-about-asian-americans/.

Chao, Chiang-nan, Niall Hegarty, John Angelidis, and Victor F. Lu. "Chinese Students' Motivations for Studying in the United States." *Journal of International Students*, 2017. Accessed May 23, 2021.

Cohen, Lucy M. "The Chinese of the Panama Railroad: Preliminary Notes on the Migrants of 1854 Who 'Failed.'" *Ethnohistory* 18, no. 4 (1971): 309. Accessed May 22, 2021. https://doi.org/10.2307/481071.

Cruz, Chan, Min, Veiga, Lee, Lin, Chen, Tran, Nguyen, Power, Dagan, Satyavrat, Nguyen, Eng, Palladino, Schweng, Yokoyama, Tran, Chan, Ng, Shen, Modi, Huang, Chan, Ngok, Minh, Shi, Apana, Nham, Tran, Kuang, Vesurai, Shen, Jeung, Cabana, Kelly, Sreenivasan, Yan, Young, Bautista, Wong, Chou, Halbe, Fadrigon, Files, Moeurn. "They Blamed Me Because I am Asian: Findings from Youth-Reported Incidents of AntiAAPI Hate." *Stop AAPI Hate Youth Campaign Report*, November 11, 2020. Accessed October 2, 2021.

Duffin, Erin. Number of International Students Studying in the United States in 2019/20, by Country of Origin. November 23, 2020. Accessed May 22, 2021.



Dugyala, Rishika. "Asian Americans Are the Least Likely to Hold Elected Office." Politico. Last modified May 4, 2021. Accessed July 13, 2021. https://www.politico.com/news/2021/05/04/asian-american-pacific-islander-representation-elected-office-485279.

Fan, Yingjie, Jennifer Pan, Zijie Shao, and Yiqing Xu. "How Discrimination Increases Chinese Overseas Students' Support for Authoritarian Rule." *SSRN Electronic Journal*, July 14, 2020. Accessed July 21, 2021. http://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3637710.

Ghitza, Yair, Jonathan Robinson, Chase Stolworthy, Aaron Huertas, and Melissa Amarawardana. "What Happened in 2020." *Catalist*. https://catalist.us/wh-national/.

Hart, Robert. "Trump's 'Chinese Virus' Tweet Helped Fuel Anti-Asian Hate on Twitter, Study Finds." *Forbes*. Accessed May 23, 2021.

Jasso, Guillermina. "Migration and Stratification." *Social Science Research* 40, no. 5 (September 2011): 1292-336. Accessed May 28, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2011.03.007.

Jeung, Russell, Aggie Yellow Horse, Tara Popovic, and Richard Lim. *Stop AAPI Hate National Report*. N.p., 2021. Accessed May 28, 2021.

Karlin, Jules Alexander. "The Anti-Chinese Outbreaks in Seattle, 1885-1886." *The Pacific Northwest Quarterly* 39, no. 2 (April 1948). Accessed May 23, 2021.

Lin, Yao. "Beaconism and the Trumpian Metamorphosis of Chinese Liberal Intellectuals." *Journal of Contemporary China* 30, no. 127 (May 18, 2020): 85-101. Accessed July 21, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2020.1766911. Massey, Douglas S., Joaquin Arango, Graeme Hugo, Ali Kouaouci, Adela Pellegrino, and J. Edward Taylor. "Theories of International Migration: A Review and Appraisal." *Population and Development Review* 19, no. 3 (September 1993): 431. Accessed May 28, 2021.

QS Quacquarelli Symonds. "QS World University Rankings 2021." QS Top Universities. Last modified 2021. Accessed July 21, 2021. https://www.qschina.cn/en/university-rankings/world-university-rankings/2021. Pew Research Center. June 19, 2012. Accessed July 21, 2021.

Southern Connecticut State University. "Chinese-Americans 1785-: Home." Buley Library. Last modified April 20, 2021. Accessed May 22, 2021.

Togoh, Isabel. "China Reacts as U.S. Revokes Visas of More than 1,000 'High-Risk' Chinese Students." Forbes, September 10, 2020. Accessed July 14, 2021. https://www.forbes.com/sites/isabeltogoh/2020/09/10/china-reacts-as-us-revokes-visas-of-more-than-1000-high-risk-chinese-students/?sh=7b2979750a86.

Thanawala, Sudhin. "Asian Americans See Generational Split on Confronting Racism." ABC News. ABC News Network. Accessed July 26, 2021. https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/asian-americans-generational-split-confronting-racism-77449876.

United States Department of State. "*Chinese Immigration and the Chinese Exclusion Acts.*" Office of the Historian. Accessed May 23, 2021. https://history.state.gov/milestones/1866-1898/chinese-immigration.



Ushistory.org. "Economic Growth and the Early Industrial Revolution." U.S. History Online Textbook. Accessed May 22, 2021. http://www.ushistory.org/us/22a.asp.

von Glahn, Richard. "Economic Depression and the Silver Question in Nineteenth-Century China." Global History and New Polycentric Approaches, December 7, 2017, 81-118. Accessed May 22, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-4053-5_5.

Yellow horse, Aggie J., Karen Kuo, Eleanor K. Seaton, and Edward D. Vargas. "Asian Americans' Indifference to Black Lives Matter: The Role of Nativity, Belonging and Acknowledgment of Anti-Black Racism." Social Sciences 10, no. 5 (May 12, 2021): 168. Accessed July 21, 2021. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci10050168. Zhu, Yong. "教育竞争过度现象的伦理审视." CNKI. Last modified December 2020.